
BACKGROUND PAPERS FOR MEETING 28 FEBRUARY 2020
ITEM 2

The request to release an allocation of up to 2 tonne per month of spurdog for the Shiegra was not successful, despite vessel having been providing daily data returns for over 6 months as requested. According to DEFRA a number of the scheme requirements had not been met and they were unable to release quota until those requirements were in place. Following the response from CEFAS there has been communication from Marine Scotland that they will prioritise the project to enable additional vessels to join the project.
Members should note that vessels from other areas have indicated a willingness to participate in the project and its clear from viewing the Fishing Programme in the South West of England that vessels are being allocated a quota to land spurdog by participating in this project using gill nets.

Local trawlers have been notified to make sure that they are recording discards of spurdog on the discard section of their electronic logs. The points highlighted by DEFRA were as follows:

· Regional Expert Steering Group, consisting of the skippers, MS, fisheries observers, Shark Trust, Cefas & Defra;

· Fishery observer programme resourced and in place;

· Capacity building on the ground to ensure continual engagement with, and feedback to the skippers;

· Setting up similar comms technology for the skipper;

· Funding from MS to Cefas

· Clear messaging to the skippers that this is about avoidance, not targeting.

Chairman, D MacInnes and D Morrison met with R MacMinn, C Main and P Middleton to arrange a meeting between MarPAMM and local stakeholders. However, adverse weather conditions and skippers being at sea prevented the first meeting from being held.

No formal response has been received from Marine Scotland, following the earlier meeting with Duncan MacInnes, to indicate that the amended boundary for the Shiant East Bank was approved at the SAC meeting. However, CNES registered their objection to the additional Economic Impact Assessment that had been circulated   as required by  the Islands Bill, as it  still reflected the initial values of £175,000 over 9 years. CNES were informed of amended boundaries to include the areas of mud which had been discussed following the submission of skipper’s plotter tracks. Pete Middleton can update members at the meeting with regards to the Council’s current position.
The Pot Limitation Sub Group has met and  a verbal update will be available  at the meeting.

The fishing vessel Harmony spent 4 days at sea in early November 2019 with Thunnus UK and 2 experienced BFT skippers in inshore waters to the West of Harris. Large shoals of BFT  were evident with up to 30 fish at any one time breaching the surface, with estimated sizes being in the region of 700lbs, much later that those being caught in England. However, it was concluded that they were up to 6 weeks late as the fish were not interested in plastic squid bait with herring bait showing as being close to the bottom. The tags have been retained and further tagging will be attempted in 2020 to coincide with the earlier successful dates used in 2014. Skippers are reporting sightings  of BFT in the North Minch in February 2020 in close proximity to large shoals of herring.






1.

The final batch of fish traps were only delivered just before Christmas delaying the project, with  those allocated to skippers as far south as Barra. The stormy weather conditions experienced has prevented skippers from trialling those traps and its hoped that once weather conditions improve that inshore skippers will be able to set the traps in the Minches before they shift to the West of the Hebrides from April onwards.

A  meeting was held in Stornoway between local trawlers and prawn creelers to consider any options to reduce interaction during winter period in the North Minch. Three different areas where identified Bank, Kebboch Head and Dyke to Tolsta Square, with 5 static vessels fishing pots in the area. An estimated 6,000 pots where set in the area which had traditionally being a trawling area for the last 60 years. However, trawlers shifting to the East Coast from Sept until end of year had resulted in pots encroaching onto areas that had previously been towed.

Static gear vessels provided trawl skippers positions of where gear was set, this had worked  whilst only a small number of trawlers were in the area but presented problems when the fleet returned to the grounds after New Year.

Vessels fishing the Bank and Kebboch areas have shifted some of their gear further South to areas which are not towed, leaving static vessels still in the area between Dyke and the Square.

Trawlers have indicated that area has been productive trawl grounds for nearly a generation and that vessels have crab pots that they can fish on alternative days, whilst they are dependent on having to target their only species prawns. 

Stormy weather has curtailed the fleet over the last 10 days, but increased mobile activity will be in the area once the weather improves.

ITEM 3
Chairman will give a verbal update on his activities since the last meeting.

ITEM 4
Paul Hopper, Outer Hebrides Fisheries Trust, will present findings from the cockle surveys they have completed in Harris, North and South Ford Uist. The surveys have been delayed by stormy weather and cancelled ferries, with the Barra surveys expected to be competed the second week in March.
The Outer Hebrides IFG will arrange community meetings in Harris, Benbecula and Barra once the final report has been considered by the OHRIFG.
ITEM 5
Diane Buchanan will provide members with an update report on inshore matters 
ITEM 6
Stuart Bell will provide an update on the 2 year razor fish pilot, which has just reached the end of that 2 year period. There has been local interest in applying to join the fishery, in particular, when one of the issued permits has never been active in the area during the pilot period.







2.
ITEM 7
Bernadette Moloughney, Marine Scotland,  will make members  aware of the campaign being launched to  highlight  possible problems with American lobsters a non-native species becoming resident on Scottish lobster grounds/
ITEM 8

Members will be aware that there has been considerable undershoots in nephrops uptake in Area V1 over the last number of years. The reasons for reduced landings can be directly related to the  significant number of over 10 metre licences that have been detached from older nephrops trawlers and sold to re-structure the pelagic fleet. Those vessels have not been replaced and its assumed that the track record attached to those vessels are on dummy vessels within POs. It’s most likely that the current approximate 7,000 tonnes not being caught will not be caught as there is currently not sufficient capacity on the West Coast to catch the available  quota.
The Barratlantic and MacDuff Shellfish processing factories in Barra and Stornoway have both  had significant investment in infrastructure over recent years and have been operating at well under capacity in nephrops supplies for some time.
The prohibition on landing spurdog has been a contributory factor which has forced nephrops trawlers to diversify to the East Coast, as the previous value of spurdog landings in the late autumn and winter was sufficient to enable those trawlers to remain profitable and remain on the West Coast. The high quality and average price paid  for West Coast illustrates very clearly that there is good market demand for the product.

Gaining some form of accreditation for West Coast nephrops would open up new opportunities in an increasing global market that requires some form of accreditation that stocks are being fished sustainably. The North Minch nephrops trawl fishery was a previously accredited MSC fishery, however, that was lost due to insistence of the fishery being managed by functional units which could not be accepted by the catching sector.
The future economic interests of  local communities dependent on sustainable fisheries would best be served if some sensible well managed measures could be considered to enable additional catching opportunities being created to catch the current undershoot of nephrops estimated to be in the region of £30M. 
In addition, communities  should benefit  from spurdog that seem to be increasing in abundance and  are currently being discarded dead and  of no economic benefit to the community. The English fleet have been benefitting from landing limited spurdog for the last 3 years. The Norwegians had developed a system which had allowed  the landing of spurdog for many years whilst all EU countries were prohibited from any landings. The same genetic species continue to be landed over in Canada and are exported to worldwide markets.
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Members are asked to consider the following:

· How can catching opportunities be developed to land additional nephrops

· Can the market be developed to cater for additional landings

· What type of accreditation is required to open new marketing opportunities 

· Development of measures to land seasonal spurdog catches 

ITEM 9

Charlie Main, Project Officer, Outer Hebrides MarPAMM, will provide an update of their community engagement work since the last meeting.
ITEM 10

Marine Scotland MPA/PMFF industry engagement meetings  have been arranged in the Caladh Inn, Stornoway on Thurs 12 March from 1800 - 2100 and Dark Island Hotel, Benbecula, on Fri 13 March from 1800 – 2100. Skippers have provided tracks for some of the proposed sites and those have been submitted to Marine Scotland for consideration at the meetings.

ITEM 11

Members will be updated on progress to date with the project.

ITEM 12

Marine Scotland is supportive of developing potential for Blue Fin Tuna fisheries based on work that has already been undertaken in the Outer Hebrides previous and current tagging programme. 

Harris Development Ltd is currently involved in tendering and coordinating an EMFF funded study  to undertake an assessment of the potential socio-economic impact of a Bluefin tuna fishery operating in the Western Isles.  The objective of the study is to build an evidence base to present to stakeholders on the socio-economic impact of a Bluefin tuna fishery under a number of viable scenarios.  The Outer Hebrides is strategically located to benefit from such studies given its  proximity to known migratory routes of the BFT.  
Ireland has successfully developed a licenced catch and release recreational fishery which has given additional benefits to a number of vessels and generated additional income for  the local economy through increased marine tourism over a previous slack period. 

The majority of the study should be completed by the end of March and a report will be available within the next few months and  will be circulated to IFG Members.

4.

ITEM 13

One of the younger local skippers visited Australia recently and following discussions with crawfish skippers was impressed at the selective trap method used to target the species. Skippers were of the opinion that crawfish were more reluctant to climb over meshed netting  to enter a trap and were more comfortable climbing over a solid structured trap/pot. Currently, crawfish are targeted using tangle nets which can cause damage resulting in damaged legs leading to bleeding and higher rate of mortality.

An early approach has been made for FLAG funding to consider whether a pilot to develop similar traps could be developed successfully in the local area during the summer months when crawfish are mainly caught.

This project would be innovative within Scotland and if successful could be further developed in other parts of Scotland and the UK where crawfish are targeted.

.

A sample fishery form has been developed to consider new fisheries and whilst this proposal is simply a new method to catch a species already targeted by another method and would tick all boxes on selectivity, improving quality and the long-term sustainability of the stock, as all undersized would be returned undamaged to sea.

Members views are sought on whether the use of such traps to target crawfish should be assisted.

ITEM 14

Members are asked to note the consultation paper issued  by the HSE regarding commercial shellfish divers. The only commercial shellfish activities in the IFG area being electro fishing for razor fish, which is monitored closely by Marine Scotland  and scallop diving which the HSE has had previous concerns about numbers of divers operating in diving teams around different areas of Scotland. 
According to the consultation paper  the minimum qualification approved for shellfish diving from 1 April 2022 will be HSE SCUBA  or equivalent, with the minimum dive team changing from 3 to 4 people, with two-way communications between diver and supervisor.

The proposed changes will have cost implications for those involved in the industry and in the case of scallop diving will mostly likely result in that type of fishery no longer being viable foe many operators.
Members view are sought on what should be considered as an IFG response to the consultation paper.
ITEM 15

Pete Middleton, CNES, will provide an updated report on projects which have been approved by the local FLAG.
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